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OUR VISION 
To save lives. To be fun, successful and engage the community 

OUR PURPOSE 
Our primary objective is to save lives and provide a community 

service through education, instruction and involvement.  This can 
lead to competition, coaching and officiating 

CLUB CHARTER AND GOALS 
Esperance Goldfields Surf Life Saving Club was formed after a public meeting called by the 
Apex Club in 1989, following the drowning of two boys.  The main goal being to educate the 
youth of the town in surf safety.  A previous club was formed in 1929, but disbanded. 

Since the 1990/91 season, Club members have patrolled Twilight Beach and its surrounds 
providing surf life saving and first aid support to the surfing public and the beach community.  
The Club has educated the youth both through Nippers and within the Education Department s 
curriculum. 

The Club has been affiliated with Surf Life Saving Western Australia and therefore with Surf 
Life Saving Australia since its inception. 

It is now one of 315 Clubs which form Surf Life Saving Australia. 

The Club is now an incorporated body under the terms and conditions of the Associations 
Incorporation Act 1987 (WA). 

Financial Members of the Club annually appoint a Board of Management to oversee the 
activities of the Club in accordance with those conditions laid down in the Club s Constitution. 
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BOARD 

President       Kelly Buttle 
Vice President       Tim Buckman 
Director of - 
Administration & Finance  Tab Meerman 
Lifesaving       Tim Ammon 
Education       Jayme Bergman 
Junior Sports       Janine Doney 
Competition & Coaching    Steve Baker  
Operations       Kara Murphy 
 

COMMITTEE 

Registrar/MPIO  Tash Synnot 
Merchandise  Rochelle Baker 
OH&S Officers  Dane Holdman 
   Casey Cruttendean 
Marketing  Tash Synnot 
Boat Captain  Wayne Lewis 
Youth Officer  Steve Baker 
Touring Officer  Steve Baker 
First Aid Officer  Tim Ammon 
Water Safety  Tim Buckman 
IRB, ATV, Radio Officer Dane Holdman 
Emergency Response Chris Brien 
Communication  Kara Murphy 
Social Officers  Jaye Jose 
   Suzie Jose 
Webmaster  Jasmine Lewis 
Bar Manager  Wayne Lewis 
Building Officer  Casey Cruttendean 
Grievance Officer Kath Donovan 
 

LIFE MEMBERS 

Alan Read  Penny Boardman 
Graham Donovan Chris Brien 
Kathleen Donovan 
 

 

 

TRAINERS 

Steve Baker     Penny Boardman 
Kath Donovan    Sean Hazelden 
Sharon Henning  Jaye Jose          
 
JUNIORS AGE GROUP MANAGERS 

Under 6 Jayme Bergman 

Under 7 Kara Murphy 

Under 8 Kieren Gray 

Under 9 Peter Oldfield 

Under 10 Jason McArthur 

Under 11 Peter Fox & Hannah Lauritson 

Under 12 Steve Baker & Lawson Baker 

Under 13 Lawson Baker 

PATROL CAPTAIN & VICE CAPTAIN 

Flinders Followers  Robbie Meerman (C) 
         Dane Holdman (VC) 
Windich Warriors  Suzanne Jose (C) 
         Tim Ammon (VC) 
Arids Adventurers  Wayne Lewis (C) 
          Lachlan Hovingh (VC) 
Recherche Rescuers  Jaye Jose (C) 
            Casey Cruttenden (VC) 
            Kelly Buttle (VC) 
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2022 SLSWA Awards Of 

Excellence Nominees 

Congratulations to all our nominees 

 

 

WOODSIDE NIPPER PROGRAM 

COORDINATOR OF THE YEAR – Janine Doney 

(Finalist) 

Janine has been the Director of Juniors for the 

past 3 years.  Every Sunday morning, she packs 

up her three children before 7am to participate 

and deliver the Woodside Nipper Program to 

the Esperance Goldfields SLS community. 

Prior to the 21/22 season commencing, 

Bunnings Esperance invited EGSLSC to conduct 

a Father’s Day Raffle from their foyer.  Janine 

attended this on EGSLSC behalf for the whole 

day and was instrumental in attracting 

additional Nipper families and fundraising for 

the club! 

Janine continuously throughout the week 

prior, communicates effectively with her Age 

Group Managers to maintain continuity and 

efficient training & fun for the Nippers. 

Janine has been responsible for attracting a 

large amount of EGSLSC parents to participate 

in the Nipper Rescue Certificate to keep our 

Nippers safe in the water.  Every week she 

ensures, her eight AGM has adequate water 

safety support prior to Nippers hitting the 

beach. 

While ensuring all Safety procedures are met 

during a hectic time prior to the 9am Nipper 

start, Janine is also attending & welcoming any 

potential new Nipper families with a warm and 

open heart.  Janine is a very genuine person 

with no background of her own in SLS. 

Statistics show that EGSLSC Nipper 

membership rate has increased, I believe, due 

to having a well organised Woodside Nipper 

Program and dedicated Director of Juniors. 

Janine looks after all the Woodside Nipper 

merchandise and ensures the club has enough 

for the season.  Janine ensures that her AGM 

are well supported & recognised and across 

the Nipper attendance app to maintain the 

fluent up to date information she requires. 

This year we scheduled in the Club of Events 

Calendar an overnight Sleep Over at the Club 

for U13s Age Group to prepare the transition 

into Youth, unfortunately we were unable to 

follow through with this activity due to 

Volunteer Burnout, but Janine is already 

working towards this goal next season. 

Janine has been very good at communication 

on behalf of the club via her passion for social 

media.  Janine has been instrumental at 

keeping our Facebook & Instagram page alive 

and bright with her regular updates. 

Janine attended a membership forum in 2021, 

supporting the club with gaining additional 

knowledge with what happens behind the 

scenes.  This is a fantastic experience for any 

club member. 

Janine balances her Director of Junior role with 

actively being on a Patrol Team in the ARTC 

role and volunteered 30 hours this season. 

Janine is also Volunteer Ambulance Officer in 

Salmon Gums district and works in Executive 

Services at the Salmon Gums Primary School. 
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From her employment role, for the past two 

years, Janine introduced Salmon Gums Primary 

School (SGPS) the opportunity to participate in 

a day in the life of a Nipper & Surf Life Saver at 

EGSLSC.  The whole school attended, insisted it 

was the best day of school. The SGPS Special 

Needs Assistant personally thanked the club, 

insisting it was seen as an excursion for 

children & staff, quoting “mental health for the 

whole school”! 

In 20/21, Janine won the Club’s Most 

Dedicated Member Award, nominated by club 

members. 

 

 

AGE GROUP MANAGER –  

PETER FOX 

 

Peter has been instrumental to our club as an 

Age Group Manager.  Peter has been an AGM 

since 2015.  He has instructed a variety of Age 

Groups over the years.  Peter takes his role 

very seriously and this season has stepped up 

his commitment to the club. 

In the 2021/22 season Peter Fox was 

responsible for Under 11’s.  As with all Age 

Group Managers he had a variety of skill level 

in his group to encourage.  Peter ensured he 

took his Woodside Nipper U11 file home each 

week after Nippers in order to be well 

organised and ready with the required skill set 

for the following session. He allowed himself 

time to provide the best outcome for his group. 

While delivering the U11 Woodside Nipper 

Program, Foxy encouraged many nippers of 

the group to challenge themselves and 

compete in Country & State SLS competitions, 

while providing support on the sidelines.  He 

kept the U11’s group invested with 

encouragements of challenging themselves 

with adventure swims and board paddles to 

the iconic Twilight Rock as a sweetener. 

This year, Pete mentored a trainee Youth AGM 

for the whole season to provide her the 

confidence & skills to manage an Age Group 

herself effectively.  Foxy’s age group were 

always the last to leave the beach every 

Sunday. He ensured his U11 group gained full 

ocean awareness and mentored children in 

respect & manners to the ocean, beach safety 

and people as a whole! 

In addition to Sunday, Foxy provided Water 

Safety in Youth Board training every Tuesday & 

Thursday early mornings, supporting the Youth 

Coach. Being in Esperance and the troubles our 

town encounters with marine life, the club & 

youth were very grateful for his reliability & 

assistance. 

Peter Fox provides water safety for EGSLSC at 

Bremer Bay Rainbow Coast & Albany Carnivals. 

Encouraging all participants to keep trying 

their best. Peter is always reliable with 

volunteering his support for the club.  He 
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regularly raises his hand to provide Water 

Safety for the Australia Day Swim each year. 

Foxy regularly Patrolled all season as a Bronze, 

completing 42 hours and recently added to his 

list of SLS education awards, an intense IRB 

Crew Course when Gary, John & Jay visited the 

club in April. 

Peter Fox watches from afar with great 

proudness, seeing EGSLSC Cadets & Youth, 

further developing their skill set and seeing 

how far they have come for the humble 

beginnings of the Nipper program into well-

grounded individuals always trying their best.  

Peter Fox was nominated for more than one 

Community award for EGSLSC 21/22 Windup 

by his fellow peers and family.  See attached 

nominations. 

Our small SLS club is so grateful & appreciates 

clubbies like Peter Fox and EGSLSC want to 

ensure he feels the love right back! 

 

 

YOUNG VOLUNTEER OF THE YEAR –  

CASEY CRUTTENDEN 

 

Casey is an outstanding member at EGSLSC, he 

contributed to the club in the 21/22 season, 

volunteering 48 Patrol Hours.  From this 

valuable contribution, Casey received the Club 

Patrolling Award at the end of our season. 

He put his hand up at the 2021 Annual General 

Meeting and took a committee position as the 

Club’s Building Officer. Casey is currently an 

apprentice carpenter and is using his newly 

acquired skills and hand tools, regularly 

assisting with getting the clubhouse ready for 

future building upgrades. 

Casey Cruttenden is the perfect example of 

what the Lifesaving Pillar is all about and 

continuously rises through the ranks every 

opportunity he can. Regularly, while on his 

Patrols, Casey keeps the EGSLSC Youth 

engaged by, giving them experience with 

getting the IRB ready, quietly preparing them 

as future IRB Crew, and keeping them engaged 

during a long 6-hour Patrol by including all 

youth in regular ATV rides, patrolling the 3km 

beach. 

Casey often hands the Club Radio’s over to the 

Youth to gain confidence in relaying messages 

back to the Tower or Patrol Captain during 

Patrols. Assisting them with the correct 

terminology and speaking slowly & clearly. 

As soon as Casey turned 18, he became a Silver 

Medallion IRB Driver and this year has 

outstandingly achieved receiving Rescue 

Watercraft Operator Certificate (Jet ski), taking 

annual leave from his carpentry apprenticeship 

to achieve this outcome. 

Casey is always first to his Patrol opening the 

gate, setting up the beach and last to leave. He 

is regularly scanning the beach while attending 

the clubhouse even while not on Patrol. 

Casey always supports our Club competition 

officer, often setting up the tricky water string 

line, dropping buoys/cans in place, always on 

hand for IRB water safety during Woodside 

Nippers Program & Club Swims and anything 

else we require him to do. He never complains, 

just quietly gets on with it and happy to assist. 
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Casey doesn’t seek accolades or recognition; 

he just enjoys the club family SLS environment. 

Unfortunately, this year Casey was unable to 

participate in State & Regional events due to 

his current work commitments, but I can see 

Casey pursue an interest in IRB competitions 

once our club is able to offer this training. 

It won’t be long until Casey joins Chris Brien 

and the Wesfarmers Esperance Emergency 

Response Jet Ski Team. 

Casey won the inaugural State Youth Club 

Achiever & Youth of the Year in 2020.  This 

young man is an outstanding individual and his 

continuous contributions should be 

recognised. EGSLSC are very grateful that 

Casey, now a young adult, continues to Patrol 

and be involved with the club. 

 

 

VOLUNTEER OF THE YEAR – 

KELLY BUTTLE 
 

Kelly Buttle became an accidental club 
president when mid way through the 2019 
season EGSLC didn’t have one. In the two years 
since she has dedicated most of her free time 
and energy into the revitalisation of the 
Esperance Goldfields Surf Life Saving Club. 
 
Our local club is one of the more isolated WA 
SLS clubs operating from a stand alone building 
with self-sufficient power and water. Much like 
a small farm there is always things needing 

repair, maintenance and updating and Kelly 
has been there every week, sometimes several 
times a day calling on a band of volunteers 
(often her own family) to bring machinery, 
tools and skills to keep the club open. 
 
From fixing the roller doors, changing the 
locks, repairing the water pump, the heater, 
the phone reception, speaker, microphones, 
coffee machine. There’s not a problem that 
doesn’t seem to fall in the realm of Kelly’s 
responsibility, and where maintenance of 
specific equipment requires the expertise of 
other club members you can bet Kelly is there 
helping, watching and learning so she knows 
what to do next time. 
 
As part of her commitment to EGSLSC and surf 
life saving in general, Kelly this year faced a 
personal challenge and obtained her Bronze 
Medallion. She has been on a regular patrol 
roster, participates in club swims and events 
and has been a role model to those members 
who hadn’t considered themselves capable of 
being part of the patrol team.  
 
She got thrown off the Esperance Jetty in the 
middle of winter to raise money for the club in 
the local radio stations “Toss the Boss” 
promotion, I know we are a surf club but that 
shows amazing dedication during an Esperance 
winter. 
 
During the 2021/22 season Kelly has had new 
remote control Patrol Doors installed, replaced 
the leaky Bore Tank, purchased a Flammable 
Liquids Cabinet to keep us & the club safer, 
achieved VIP parking space at the Yacht Club 
for our Surf Boat. She has organised the club 
rooms to be equipped with Wi-Fi and a Smart 
TV for education purposes and made Square 
available for our Nippers sausage sizzle. 
 
She is committed to rewarding our hard 
working cadets for their service to the club and 
refurbished the club with inviting seating and a 
new Ping Pong table. 
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We are not a wealthy club and so in order to 
fund these repairs and upgrades, Kelly has 
spent more hours than she can count applying 
for grant funding. The total of her fundraising 
this season amounts to $45,887 across six 
successful grant applications.  
 
Her own family company also made generous 
donations to fund club upgrades which enable 
her vision for a welcoming first class club to be 
met. 
 
Kelly has overseen the necessary renovation 
and upgrade of our kitchen, meeting with 
builders, planner and tradesmen over the 
course of a protracted construction process.  
Kelly spend innumerable hours, possibly 
several hundred applying for various grants to 
enable her vison for improvement to be met.  
 
The existing EGSLS club building never received 
an Occupancy Permit when it was completed 
in August 1995. In 2014 the Shire imposed 
restrictions on the club rooms use. EGSLSC 
were not allowed to hold functions or rent it 
out to other organisations, limiting our income 
and ability to help other groups in 
Esperance. 
 
Kelly was aware of this when she took on the 
role as President and has worked tirelessly to 
resolve the issue. A building upgrade was the 
preferred option and Kelly has worked on 
developing the design, securing a $300,000 
grant from the shire and progressing options. 
Additional funding grants have been applied 
for to assist with the works budget as the 
compliance work has been costed well above 
this budget. Progress is ongoing. She has met 
with the Sire and political leaders to promote 
our cause and problem solve solutions.  With 
significant delays affecting construction in the 
last 18 months there has been no end to the 
headaches in achieving compliance. 
 
 

In addition to these extensive building works 
Kelly is working to improve another long 
standing infrastructure problem. The EGSLS 
storage shed which houses Nipper equipment 
and boards is falling down, was broken in to 
late this season and requires replacement. 
There is currently no storage on site for 
Emergency Response Equipment or surfboats 
and so these are housed in various locations up 
to 10km from the surf club in residential sheds. 
Kelly has presided over the design, budgeting, 
town planning approval and numerous funding 
applications to get this project under way. 
Currently waiting on BBRF application process 
and hopefully approval.  
 

Kelly Buttle lives and breaths EGSLSC, she 
spends more time making our club a home 
than she does her own. She adds simple things 
like shower caddies and plush bath mats to 
make everyone more comfortable, and  always 
brings home made slice for patrolling 
members, thanking them all for the valuable 
work they do. When she is on patrol, tidying 
up, thanking people, noticing the work our 
members and trainers do and gives no clue to 
the hours she has already devoted the club at 
home. She works through the week for the club 
then gets out at Nippers every weekend.  
 
Kelly is the first to publicly congratulate the 
achievements of every member, through from 
nippers, cadets and our senior members to our 
trainers and water safety volunteers. She has 
been at every carnival cheering for our 
members and helping with the little kids. No 
award, record or personal best escapes her 
notice and our members appreciate the 
recognition she generously offers. Our Nipper 
families are encouraged to look to the cadets 
and patrolling members as role models and 
Kelly, as president embodies this herself. Kelly 
is an outstanding President and an incredible 
asset to our club.  
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President Report 

Kelly Buttle 
 
2021/22 has been a big one!  Navigating the 
season with significant Covid 19 Management 
Strategies and continue to maintain the 
inclusive club culture was a high priority. The 
community support our Club has seen this past 
twelve months has been incredible.  Since last 
year’s AGM, EGSLSC Board of Management & 
Committee team have hit the ground running. 
 
The Club calendar of events was the usual, 

jammed packed full of activities for Seniors, 
Youth, Nippers, including many community 
obligations. The Clubhouse open morning for 
new members in late October 2021 was well 
attended, even the adults enjoyed the Shrek 
Inflatable.  
 
 A trial to this season was Scotty’s coffee 
adding to the calendar to visit the grass area 
once a month, was enjoyed by members big & 
small.   
 

Membership increased for 21/22 season, 
especially with Woodside Nippers, which saw 
an increase of parent participants in the 
10.30am Sunday club swim each week. 
 
This positivity reflects the work the club 
contributes via socials.  Thank you, Kara 
Murphy, Director of Operations, and your 
team, for your tireless commitment to 
maintaining the ongoing communication & 
social activities.  
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EGSLSC Patrol roster was successfully 
navigated by newly appointed Director of 
Lifesaving, Tim Ammon.  In November we had 
a Patrol Toolbox Sundowner inviting Patrolling 
members to chat about the season ahead, 
regarding equipment, patrol teams and 
timelines. The first patrol of the season began 
on the first Sunday in December and included 
a Patrol Breakfast to celebrate. 

 
 
Part of Tim’s induction was a TV interview by 
Channel 7 with regards to the benefits of the 
recently acquired community St John 
Ambulance Tourniquet Kits located around 
Esperance coastline! Was certainly a talking 
point, (slightly dropped in it – welcome to the 
BOM)!  
 
Once again, the use of the older SLS rescue 
boards positioned outside the clubhouse and 
down at beach level on the staircase for out of 
hours – were used to save swimmers in trouble 
on at least two occasions. 
 
21/22 season no lives were lost on our watch.  
Although, there was 72 rescues & 359 
preventative actions throughout Patrolling 
season. Thank you, Tim Ammon, for your 
professional and supportive commitment 
shown in your new role. 
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The club’s growth saw additional participation 
in a highly successful Bremer Bay Rainbow 
Coast Carnival in November, run by Denmark 
club.  It was great to see the adults enjoying the 
competition/training aspect of the Bremer Bay 
carnival.  Thanks to Steve Baker,  
 
Director of Competition & Coaching for 
ensuring our members are fully supported and 
information is communicated effectively at all 
events, your enthusiasm & motivation is well 
noted & appreciated. 
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Broome 2022 saw 50 
EGSLSC members travel to 
Broome to attend the 
Sunset Carnival.  
Interestingly, more Master 
competitors on the beach 
this year than Youth & Nippers.  Great 
opportunity for everyone to get involved with 
this competition. I am sure my team won the 
relay!  Huge thank you to the Esperance crew 
that supported this carnival through water 
safety, marshalling, setup & pack up, so proud 
of our club.  The Broome Camp School, Cliff to 
Crack was a highlight. Esperance had five 
teams entered, participation was for all 
members young & not so young. Thank you to 
Broome Camp School for welcoming & hosting 
EGSLSC. This is not to be taken for granted, we 
are very appreciative of the opportunity we are 
given with regards to the BCS facility. It was 
unfortunate that our numbers were capped at 
50 and members missed out.  
 

 
The second year of the Christmas Bake-Off saw 
a variety of treats come to the table. 
Congratulations to the winner of the Judge & 
People’s Choice Award, Tash Synott won both 
with her amazing creation.  Thank you to Craig 
Adams, club member & Fish Face chef for 
judging the competition – very serious in his 
role.  This event promotes enthusiasm, 
conversation & competition amongst our 
members. 
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Last year, Esperance 
Sports Star of the Year 
was re-established, and 
we were fortunate to 
nominate Lawson Baker 
on behalf of our club as 
the committed humble 
athlete & ambassador 
he is. Although he didn’t 
win Junior Sports Star of 
the Year, he should be 
very proud of what he 
has achieved and the 
role model he is to the 
younger generation of 
the club.  

 
Jayme Bergman, newly appointed Director of 
Education, nailed the organising of Training & 
Education. With support of club’s trainers & 
assessors the club trained up an additional 9 
Surf Bronze & 3 SRC members to join the Patrol 
roster.  
 
After the season we were fortunate to have 
three Metro trainers visit for a week to 
provide upskilling of IRB drivers & IRB crew for 
22/23 season.  Thank you, Jayme, for your 
commitment to this role. 
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This year, EGSLSC was fortunate to receive 
great success with Grant Application Funding: 
 

• Stronger Communities Program 
(Round 6) – received $19k towards the 
new Members kitchen – this was a 
huge highlight to the season, seeing 
the completion of this project and how 
well received by the members. 
 
 

 
 

• Aurizon Community Giving Fund - $10k 
for two new remote control Tilt Panel 
patrol doors. 

 
 

 

• CBH Grass Roots Grants - $9.8k 
Harvesting our own Rainwater – 
currently as I type, two new 2500ltrs 
slimline rainwater tanks, UV treatment 
filter, pump & gas HWS are being 
installed to have rainwater plumbed to 
the members kitchen and new water 
fountain.  
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• Being a Healthways club has enabled 
EGSLSC to receive $3.8k towards 

purchase & temp installation of new 
Rainwater Fountain, which will reduce 
the club’s plastic water bottle usage. 

 

 
 

• Southern Ports Grant Partnership - 
$1.8k purchase new 160lt Flammable 
Liquids Cabinet.  

 

 
 

• Qube Bulk supporting Communities – 
$2.5k enabled the club to purchase 
two new Shade Canopies for the 
Tower & Drone/Nipper area – arriving 
in August 2022. 
 

• Horizon Power Community 
Partnership – $7.7k small equipment 
purchases, includes s/s 4 bay bike rack, 
Square Terminal, Portable Labeller, 
Wheelbarrow, Sack Trolley, Small 
lockable Fridge, Shelving for training 
room, Aluminium Weather Resistant 
Notice Board, Portable P.A System, 
Aluminium Ladder, Lockable Cabinet 
for Patrol shed, additional Perspex to 
reduce wind in Tower, Retractable 
Hose Reel, Safety Floor Mats. 

 

• Sport & Recreation COVID Cleaning 
Subsidy - $2k 

 

• Volunteering WA Grant – $1k allowed 
our valuable club volunteers to be 
thanked by celebrating National 
Volunteers week with Breakfast by the 
Sea. This was a highly successful 
gathering, until we smoked the generator 
 
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EGSLSC are currently waiting to hear back from 
Round 6 BBRF application submitted in 
February 22 with regards to $205k funding 
towards the new ER & Patrol Storage Facility. 
Applications went into mothball mode during 
the federal election campaign and appears to 
remain in that state while I write this report! 
 
 
 
 
 

 
Fundraising began with support from Triple M 
Radio Station - Toss the Boss in July 21, 
Bunnings Father’s Day Raffle, Esperance Ag  
 
Show setting up/pack up indoor stadium, 
Beach Safe Annual Street Appeal, Waitressing 
for the Shire Staff Christmas Luncheon at the 
Bowling Club. Unfortunately, due to COVID 
restrictions, the Annual Turf Club Carparking 
Duties & tin rattle was cancelled.  
 

 
 
Valuable fundraising & donations allows for 
additional purchases to be made for the club.  
This, I feel promotes an improved volunteer & 
club member experience.  We purchased bean 
bags, Smart 75” TV for delivery of Education 
and Ice Age, new mobile whiteboard, stainless 
steel food trollies, Table Tennis, Wi-Fi, Square 
reader for kiosk, new Bore Tank and the 
infamous Lectern. 
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The Woodside Nipper Partnership provides the 
club with $7k worth of funding towards the 
delivery of the Nipper Program each season.  
Caps, hats, bags & Hi Viz vests for the Nippers 
also comes under the contribution Woodside 
make to the club.  It certainly has assisted with  
keeping Nippers affordable for all children. We 
are in the third of a five-year contract. 
 
Tab Meerman in her role as Director of 
Administration & Finance, has made the 
purchases/acquittals of all the ingoings & 
outgoings extremely transparent.  I am so lucky 
to have her by my side.  Your efficiency & 
reliability has been appreciated by all BOM & 
Committee, most of all me. 
 
This year for the 
SLSWA Awards of 
Excellence (AOE) 
2022, our club was 
extremely proud to 
have four 
nominations: 
Age Group Manager 
of the Year – Peter 
Fox 
Young Volunteer of 
the Year – Casey 
Cruttenden 
Woodside Nipper Coordinator of the Year – 
Janine Doney 
Volunteer of the Year – Kelly Buttle 

 
We were thrilled to receive news that Janine 
Doney went through to be a finalist, although 

she didn’t win the award, she certainly is a 
winner for our club.  The way Janine calmly 
handles the madness of the lead up to the  
beginning of Nippers each Sunday morning is 
inspirational. 
 
At AOE 
night, 
EGSLSC life 
member, 
Mr Chris 
Brien was 
inducted 
into the 
SLSWA Life 

Membership Hall of Fame, with his 
commitment to SLS & ER.  Congratulations 
Chris, so pleased I was there to celebrate such 
an achievement. 
 
In June 2022, Chris Brien was also awarded 
Emergency Service Medal from the Queen’s 
Birthday Honours List for over 25 years 
commitment to Emergency Response. He will 
be heading to Perth to meet Kim Beasley in 
September for the ceremony. Well-deserved 
Chris. 
 

 
All through the year, EGSLSC continues to 
harvest positive partnerships with supporting 
the local & regional community.  This year we 
had Ocean Heroes provide surfing lessons at 
Twilight. Salmon Gums Primary school 
attended for a day in the life of a 
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Nipper/Lifesaver. Esperance Primary School, 
Year 6 class celebrate leavers day, spending 
time at Twilight Beach. Home care visits were 
welcomed on the verandah.  Esperance Shire 
One and all children program included a 
session at EGSLSC.  Soon we will see Mallee 
School’s come to the club for a period during 
their town week.  The Cannery arts has 
requested shelter when they host an Artist 
workshop at Twilight Beach in August. 
 
How lovely to be involved with the Christmas 
Pageant every year – love seeing the smiles on 
the children’s faces and the crowd when we 
roll past.  Thank you to the organisers that take 
on this task.  It gets better every year. 
 
June 2022, Tim Buckman (via Zoom) and I 
visited the Shire Council Chambers at request 
from the Shire Councillors to gain more 
information about our Community Grants 
Program application for part funding to build a 
new storage facility.   
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

In July 22, we received news from the Shire 
Grants Community Officer, we were successful 
with application. Securing $152k to contribute 
towards building the new ER & Patrol Storage 
Facility, which demonstrates to members, the 
support coming through.  Thank you, Tim 
Buckman, your professionalism, and 
background in the building industry flowed 
through at the presentation. 
 
I am still working towards obtaining additional 
funding to secure for the Club Priority 1 & 2 
upgrades. Watch this space. These goals were 
set in 2019/20 and we are moving towards the 
process. 
 
None of this is achievable without the support 
of our sponsors, partners, members & 
volunteers. I would like to sincerely thank 
everyone who is involved with this inclusive 
club…. 
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Director of Finance and 

Administration  

Tabatha Meerman 
 

The 2022 financial year presented many 

challenges for our Club.  Some challenges we 

faced were coming out of COVID restrictions, 

Clubroom compliance, being broken into and 

having goods stolen plus aging equipment. 

Despite this, the Club continued to grow. As 

shown on the graph below, Memberships for 

the 21/22 season saw an increase in Junior 

Members (includes Cadets), Active members 

remain constant and a slight growth in other 

types of Memberships (EG Community, Life 

members etc) 

 

 

In 2020/21 Season we had 226 Financial 

Members, this Season saw an increase to 273.  

Hopefully this trend continues next season as 

we continue to provide a safe and fulfilling 

experience to members. 

$123,790 TOTAL REVENUE (FY22) Including 

Grant Income  v $57,746 (FY21) 

This year our club’s membership revenue was 

the major club generated source, accounting 

for $18,112.50. Continued support from 

Woodside ($6,782) for the Nipper program (3rd 

Year of 5), Toss the Boss ($8,004.62) donated 

funds from the local radio station and 

Containers for Change ($334.10) assisted with 

the Clubs income.  Successful running of the  

Community Award program ($4,581.82), 

Merchandise Sales ($8,335.39) and Sausage  

Sizzles ($3,792.61) were other Club generated 

revenue.  

Members volunteered at various events and 

functions to help raise funds. Events/Functions 

were 

• the Shire of Esperance Christmas 

Party.  The funds received ($375) from 

this event were used to purchase a 

new table tennis table and 

equipment.   

• The Esperance & Districts Show 

Society with the setting up and 

packing up of the pavilion, generating 

$800.  

• Support for the Triathlon Club and 

Schools contributed $1,150.   

Thank you to our members who volunteered at 

these events, without you the Club would not 

have received these funds. 

Due to our current building compliance 

restriction, we are unable to hire our Club for 

functions or events.  

To assist with the current limitation, our Club 

generated supplementary income from 

multiple successful grant applications.  This 

enabled the Club to upgrade aging equipment 

and work towards gaining the valued Building 

compliance needed. 
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Surf Life Saving contributed $15,000 to put 

towards updating or purchasing new beach 

safety equipment.  These funds were spent on 

valuable training equipment such as Training 

Defibrillators, Emergency Tourniquet and 

Clotting Trainer.  The first Aid room received a 

new examination couch, trolley, stool, Sharps 

container and Glove dispenser. Patrol 

members received Waist Bags containing First 

Aid kits and whistles, Rescue Tubes, Fins, 

Waterproof Radio Cases, Binoculars, Soft 

Rescue Board and IRB Launch signs.  Also 

purchased to assist Patrol Captains was a 

mobile phone and Ipad for reporting 

requirements. 

We also received a new IRB and motor donated 

from DFES.  Exemption for registration costs 

for IRB’s were applied for and successful. 

Stronger Communities contributed $19,000 

towards our kitchen upgrade.  This also helps 

with our compliance requirements.  

Unfortunately, due to building market 

restrictions, costs exceeded original costings. 

Aurizon contributed $10,000 towards 

replacing the roller doors on the Club House.  

New tilt doors were installed by local installer, 

Chris Burr, who also donated $2,200. 

CBH Grassroots awarded us $9,795 to upgrade 

our rainwater harvesting.  This allowed us to 

update and install new tanks, filtration and 

pump.  These works were carried forward to 

the 22/23 season as they are being used with 

additional funding from Healthways to install a 

Water Bubbler (fountain). 

Southern Ports supported us with the purchase 

of a Flammable Liquids Cabinet ($1789) 

Qube Bulk donated $2,292.17 towards new 

shade marquees.  These were ordered at the 

end of the 21/22 season and will be utilised in 

the 22/23 season. 

EMAR also assisted in the purchase of Club 

House items such as Lectern, Whiteboards, 

Microphone and Bean Bags. 

Where was the money spent? 

$3,704 was spent on our Patrols. These 

expenses include Repairs and upgrades to the 

Patrol Trailer, including an awning to provide 

shade for Beach positioned members. Signage 

to warn the public of vehicles crossing the 

walking path on the ramp between club house 

and beach, new system to erect beach 

patrolling Flags and supplying lunch for 

patrolling members. 

First Aid Supplies ($2,265.48) were updated 

and new items such as Pulse Oximeters and 

Bleed Control Kits were purchased outside the 

Beach Safety Grant.  Regular costs include the 

Oxygen cylinder charges, Defibrillator servicing 

and First Aid Kits. 

General Club House and Board maintenance 

were carried out, with additional funds spent 

on Board covers for members to use when 

transporting to carnivals/events. Unexpected 

expenditure occurred after our Club House 

was broken into and various items stolen.  

Some items were later recovered. 

Updates to Club House facilities included TV to 

replace the projector used during training 

programs, Orbi router for improved internet, 

Square terminals for use with sausage sizzle 

and Club events to reduce the amount of cash 

handled and Whiteboards for communications 

at various points of the Club. 

A second hand racing Mal and Ski Paddles were 

purchased. 

Nipper costs included updating equipment to 

assist Age Group Managers, New Water Safety 

Rashies and providing Sunscreen to our 

members. 
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Cleaning Costs over the COVID times has been 

heavily subsidised by member Maadi Little, 

who has generously donated her time cleaning 

and maintaining our Government mandated 

COVID requirements.  We thank you for 

keeping us safe over these times. 

In Conclusion 

In the Audited Financials it shows our Net 

Profit as $39,973.  This total excludes the 

Kitchen upgrade expenses ($28,110) which 

have been journaled to Club House 

Improvement Costs.  The Auditor has also 

advised that the Expense Grants/Subsidies 

Paid to Competitors Expense Code was 

incorrect and this line should read GST 

Adjustments that related to 2021. 

Additionally, not reflected in the Audited 

Financials, are the Grant Funds not acquitted 

this financial year. The CBH Grass Roots Grant 

for the Water Harvesting upgrades and 

installation of the Water Bubbler from 

Healthways were carried forward to 22-23. 

These Grants totalled $13,595. 

I’d like to acknowledge and thank the Board on 

a successful 21/22 season.  Thank you must 

also go to my team for their support and 

contribution.   

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Tash for being the Registrar and MPIO.  The 

start of the season is always chaotic, but you 

are there assisting and welcoming new and old 

members. Throughout the season you create 

posters/social media posts promoting our 

Club, unofficial events/club photographer, 

BBQ Chef, assisting with any enquiries and 

jumping in whenever asked.  Also designing 

our Annual Report Cover Page – Thank you. 

Rochelle for managing, sourcing and selling our 

Club Merchandise. Our new bathers have been 

constantly praised and I know you have been 

exploring some new items for next season. I 

can’t wait! 

Sara for organising the Sausage Sizzle roster 

and shopping each week to make sure there 

was a tasty treat when hungry kids came off 

the beach. 

Dane & Casey for all the work you have done 

around the Club House and on Club 

equipment. Often asked to fix, source, 

purchase and build whatever is required.  

Lastly, thank you to EVERY Member who 

supports our Club and embraces the Surf 

Family.  Every contribution helps, big or small, 

land or ocean.   THANK YOU! 
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Director of Lifesaving 

Tim Ammon 
 

I would firstly like to thank the BOM for all their 
time, effort, sanity, heart and soul that they 
diligently give to this club. It has been a 
rewarding experience to have been part of it 
with these wonderful people throughout the 
21/22 season and guiding me through my first 
season in this role. It was without doubt the 
most challenging thing I have done for a long 
time. 

Thank you to the patrol captains - Robbie 
Meerman  Flinders Followers; Suzi Jose  
Windich Warriors; Wayne Lewis  Arid 
Adventures & Jaye Jose  Recherche Rescuers 
for your experience, knowledge and 
commitment in guiding your team safely and 
efficiently through a rather hectic season. 

Thank you to the 53 patrolling members who 
contributed their time to successfully 
completing two thousand six hundred and one 
and a half (2601.5) patrolling hours in keeping 
the beach and community safe, for your 
tireless commitment efforts, passion, love and 
respect for the ocean and club this season. 

Be proud of yourselves in knowing that every 
one of you ensured that everyone that visited 
this beach went home safely to their families 
and loved ones. 

Thank you to the vice-captains that supported 
their captains and patrolling team members, 

of conditions and injuries throughout the 
season and ensuring the first aid room and  

equipment was maintained at a high standard 
of readiness and cleanliness, Drone operators 
for conducting surveillance to keep the public 

and their crews for the rescues conducted 
efficiently and effectively, for maintaining the 
equipment, ensuring everything was cleaned 
and rescue ready for the following patrol.  

Congratulations to the patrolling members 
that completed their full patrolling hours (36) 
and above   

Females   
Tess Cruttenden  54 (Junior Award) 
Kara Murphy  42 
Jayme Ammon  36  
Maddie Fox  36 
Jaye Jose  36 
Tab Meerman  36  
 
Males   
Casey Cruttenden  48 (Senior Award) 
Peter Fox  42 
David Synnot  42 
Stuart Jose  38 
Wayne Appleton  36 
Robbie Meerman  36 
Jack Riley  36 
 

Congratulations to the new Award Holders for 
the 20/21 season   

Radio Operators Course   
Enoch Bergman  Karina Ruddenklau 
Amanda Saul  David Synnot  
Tash Synnot 

 
ART   
Jayme Ammon   Ruby Davies-Mele  
Janine Doney  Karina Ruddenklau 
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Surf Rescue Certificate   
Riley Synnot  Jocelyn Bell 
 
Bronze   
Jayme Ammon  Grace Buttle 
Kelly Buttle  Tess Cruttenden 
Ruby Davies-Mele Maddie Fox 
Greta Lauritsen  Kara Murphy 
Jack Riley   Kerry Ware 
 
IRB Crew  
Jayme Ammon  Grace Buttle 
Tess Cruttenden Ruby Davies-Mele 
Maddie Fox  Peter Fox 
Helen McCarthy 
 
IRB Drivers   
Suzie Jose  Tab Meerman 
Lawson Baker   Shae Nesbitt 

 
RWC Driver  
Casey Cruttenden 
 

 
 

For the 2021 - 2022 season the following 
statics were recorded - 

 Preventative Actions - 359 
 Rescues  72 
 Beach Attendance  6891 up by 3244 

from 20/21 season 

Xmas - New Year period 

 Preventives  180 
 Rescues  28 
 Beach Attendance  1418 up by 200 

from 20/21 season 

Significant rescues  all have been during 
unpatrolled hours 

 Sharon responded to Dolphin Cove 
upon request from Surfcom of a 
possible need for the defibrillator and 
to assist St Johns paramedic for a 
potential drowning. 
 

 Dane, helped rescue two swimmers 
drifting out to sea using the rescue 
board at the bottom of the stairs and a 
member of the public assisted 
 

 Dane & Suzi retrieved 2 members of 
the public with the IRB from twilight 
rock whilst a white shark was in the 
area 
 

 Robbie, Tab, Wayne Appleton, Dane & 
I, plus members of the public, rescued 
two tourists who had become trapped 
against the rock at the southern end of 
twilight beach by waves and depth 
around the rock hindering both non 
swimmers to get out by themselves, 
both required oxygen and St Johns 
attended. 
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Club Purchases  

With thanks to the Beach Safe Grant Fund from 
Surf Lifesaving Australia, we have been able to 
make some significant purchases for the club 
this season 

 
 Patrol member personal waist bags 
 Patrol trailer awning 
 2 Bleed simulators for 1st aid training 
 Rescue tubes 
 Swim Fins 
 Radio Bags 
  
 New defibrillator to replace one in blue 

bag 
 Examination couch & Medical trolley 

for 1st aid room 
 3 Bleed control kits 
 Soft Rescue board 
 iPad 
 Patrol iPhone 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 

 
 
Thank you for everything that you give, every 
single one of you, it has been a pleasure and I 
am looking forward to 2022  2023 season with 
many things being planned prior to the seasons 
start. 
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Director of Education  
Jayme Bergman 

 
Summary of events for season 
 
Trainer Update November 12-14th 
presented by Dominic Cowdell from 
SLSWA 
 
ART update attended by 10 members 
 
BM/SRC final assessment attended by 9  
 
BM and 3 SRC qualified members 
 
Patrol Captains course attended by three 
members 
 
Trainers update attended by 6 members 
 
Nipper Rescue Certificate attended by 8 
nipper parent members 
 
BM and SRC training to qualify 9 BM and 3 
SRC members 
 
BM requals conducted over several 
weekend by volunteer assessors 
 
IRB driver and crew requals completed 
 

 
IRB driver training completed by 3 
members 
 
IRB crew training completed by 10 
members 
 
Jetski driver training completed by 2 
members 
 
Radio Operators Course completed by 5 
members 
 
Education plans not completed to be 
rolled over to 2023 season 
 
Drone operator training, four members to 
complete CASA course and then make 
arrangements with external provider to 
complete the training when possible 
 
ART training when Dominic comes from 
Perth for trainer update 
 
Trainers course (generic course for 
members to teach awards they hold with 
supervision) 
 
Rock rescue/recovery course 
 
Members First Aid course (limited due to 
staff changes at Surf House and COVID 
impacts) 
 
Thank you to the assessors and trainers 
who do all the hard work to get the 
education content across to our members. 
They volunteer all their time and energy to 
teaching, encouraging, assessing and then 
recording every participants information 
on surfguard. 
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The 2022/23 season will be upon us soon 
and with it more opportunities to advance 
the life saving skills of our members. I 
welcome any suggestions or requests with 
respect to training and education and will 
continue to learn on the job when it comes 
to the processes involved. 
 
Thank you to the BOM and EGSLSC for your 
patience and support in the 2021/22 
season. 
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Director of Juniors  
Janine Doney 

 
The 2021/22 Woodside Nippers season 
opened with a run of glorious spring weather 
and great conditions.  
 

 
 
Early on in the season, Nipper enrolments 
topped 104 for the first time in many years, 
which is a result of the positive news stories 
promoted on the EGSLSC Facebook page, 
together with word of mouth from satisfied 
club members.  I will continue to promote 

events which increases member participation 
and engagement, as well as helps members 
get to know each other on a more personal 
level. Connectedness increases member 
retention and should always be encouraged. 
Even on cold or wet days, a piping hot toasted 
sandwich or cup of soup reheated in the 
kitchen helps facilitate parent engagement 

and increases awareness of the ongoing needs 
of the club.   
 
Due to the natural movement of the 
population, we did see some members who 
did not return due to the family transfer to 
other locations, however there was a solid 
return of second and third year members, 
together with longstanding members who 
have been around for many years. 
 
Our Age Group Managers team, comprised of 
Jayme Bergman, Kara Murphy, Kieran Gray, 
Peter Oldfield, Jason McArthur, Hannah 
Lauritsen, Peter Fox and Lawson Baker, 
supported by Coaching and Competition 
Coach Steve Baker, did a fantastic job of 
engaging, inspiring, and coaching their age 
groups. I am so very thankful for each one of 
their input and commitment to the season. I 
also thank our fill in AGMs, Penny Boardman 
and Jaye Jose, who were always happy to help 
when called upon.  
 

 
 
While our water safety component is always 
largely comprised of Youth members, it was 
fantastic to see many parents recognise their 
ability to get involved in this way, and 
participation in the NRC was high, early in the 
season.  
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There were several highlights this season.  
A high number of Nipper participants in 
typically Senior events such as Dempster 
1000. 
 
Under 6 group receiving the 
cheque from TripleM, sponsored by 
community businesses, which will go towards 
the club refurbishment. 
 
Participation at Bremer Rainbow Coast 
Carnival, where our team took out the trophy. 
 
Participation at the regional competition 
hosted by Albany SLSC, and having several 
Nippers achieve entry to the Perth 
Championships. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Many photo opportunities on the beach to 
promote the needs of our club as we go 
through our building redevelopment. 
 
The best run of good weather Esperance has 
seen in many years, encouraging sustained 
Nipper participation. 
 
I was also thankful to be nominated and 
recognised as a finalist in the category of 
Woodside Nippers Coordinator of the Year, 
celebrated at the Awards of Excellence at 
Crown Burswood. Although not the winner, I 
recognise that this nomination recognises 
what a great team we have built over the past 
12 months, and look forward to further 
developing that team during the 2022/23 
season.  
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Director of Competition  
and Coaching - Steve Baker 

 
We began the year early with ski training at 
the yacht club in September with a group of 
keen cadets attending and then moved out to 
Twilight late in October to continue our 
preseason training.  

 

Our early start prepared the team well for the  
Rainbow Coast Carnival in Bremer as again we 
were the winners for the 3rd time in 4 years.  

The weekend is however set up as a 
development weekend for nippers and cadets 
with all participants getting opportunities for 
both practical and theoretical surf sports 
development.  

The club swims continued in its unique multi-
faceted format which most participant enjoy. 
We saw a record number completing the swim 
at least once this season and we hope to build 
on this next year.    

 

This year the carnival season included the 
Regional Qualifiers that were held in Albany. A 
small team of 15 ventured over the Albany 
with many of the nipper qualifying for the State 
Championships.  

The Country Championships were held at 
Mullaloo and provided the highlight of the 
season with the team of 7 (see photo) winning 
the carnival handicap section. Only previously 
won by the club twice, over 20 years ago, this 
was a fantastic result from the team and a 
personal highlight from a comps perspective.  

The State Champs Seniors was attended by 
Lawson who made the board race final. While 
the nippers were represented by Oisin, Niamh 
and Jeremiah who all competed strongly at 
such a high level. Well done Team.   
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The local carnivals were held in a team format 
and with the addition of some team colours 
which saw team comradery build and everyone 
participating with the knowledge that it all for 
the good of their team points. This continues 
to be the preferred format. 

The awarded events of the year included; 
 
Dempster 1000: 

Junior Lawson Baker & Greta Lauritsen  
Senior Steve Baker & Jayme Bergman 
 
AJ Read Marathon:  
Lawson Baker & Jayme Bergman 
 
Concrete World 800m : 
Lawson Baker & Tab Meerman 
Maiden 200m: Rob Meerman 
 

 
 
Club Championships 
 
U15: Jocelyn Bell & Riley Synnot 
U17:  Ruby Davies-Mele & Lawson Baker 
(Overall) 
Open: Jayme Bergman & Steve Baker 
 
SLSWA Youth Member of the Year: Lawson 
Baker 
 
 
 

Youth Award & Development 
 
YLP Gold:  
Grace Buttle & Shae Nesbitt 
 
YLP Silver: 
Tess Cruttenden, Greta Lauritsen, Ruby 
Davies-Mele, Maddy Fox & Jayme Ammon 
 
YLP Bronze: 
Jocelyn Bell, Lucy Bell & Riley Synnot 
 
Most Enthusiastic Youth: Greta Lauritsen 
 
Rookie Life Guard: Shae, Lauren & Lawson  
 
TOAD: Lucy Bell & Riley Synnot 
 
RiseUp: Ruby Davies-Mele, Greta Lauritsen & 
Jayme Ammon 
 
A big thank you for everyone who assisted with 
the carnivals, competitions and the coaching 
throughout the year. The focus into 2022/23 
will be the continued development of the 
Youth and also lifting the involvement of the 
nippers at carnival level.  
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Director of Operations 
Kara Murphy 

 
Thank you to everyone who was involved in 
another successful season at Esperance 
Goldfields Surf Life Saving Club.  been 
another interesting season with Covid-19, but 
we were extremely lucky to complete our 
season. 
 

 
 
 
Thank you to my fellow BOM members and 
thank you to everyone that volunteers their 
time to the club. Thank you to all the water 
safety, and cadets and other Age Group 
Managers who make Sunday mornings so 
enjoyable. And a big thank you to the Sara 
Nolan for organising the sausage sizzle each 
week, and to Maadi Little for her excellent job 
keeping the clubhouse sparkling clean, and our 
wonderful photographer Tasha Synnot.  
 
 

Also a big thank you to our social committee 
over the 2021/2022 season, for organising 
some great events to continue to build our 
clubs family atmosphere. 
 

 
 
Once again, we had an amazing group of 
people nominated for our senior club awards, 
it is a difficult task each year to select the 
winners of our awards. 
 
Congratulations to everyone that was 
nominated, and to the winners. 
 
Lucy Oorschot Award  Peter Fox 
 
Red Anderson Award  Cassandra Beach 
 
Most Committed Member  Jaimie Saunders 
 
Most Dedicated Member  Dane Holdman 
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It has been a pleasure to sit on the BOM the 
last few seasons and look forward to what my 
future within the club holds.  
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Members Survey 
Results 2022 

 

 
 

 




















































































